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Notes of meeting on Wednesday 4th November 2020 
Members:

	Frieda Perry (FP) 
	Chair - Primary School rep (Hatfeild)

	Kirsten Heard (KH)
	Secondary School rep (Raynes Park High School)

	Hamish Dowlen (HD)
	Secondary School Gov rep (Raynes Park)

	Paul Lufkin (PL) 
	Primary School rep (Wimbledon Park)

	Carole Cook (CC)
	14-19 rep (TRP Ltd) 

	Julia Waters (JW)
	Secondary School rep (Ursuline)

	Fr Simon Peat (FSP)
	Primary Governor rep (St Mary’s)

	Steve Donegan (SD)
	Primary School rep (Malmesbury)

	Fiona Duffy (FD)
	Primary School rep (Dundonald)


In Attendance:

	Jane McSherry (JMc)
	LBM CSF – Assistant Director for Education

	Patricia Harvey (PH)
	LBM CSF – Finance

	Andrew Good (AG)
	LBM CSF – Finance 

	Councillor Eleanor Stringer (ES)
	LBM – Cabinet Member for Education 

	Robyn Northcott (RN)
	LBM CSF – PA to Jane McSherry (Note Taker)

	Allison Jones
	LBM CSF – Early Years, Family Wellbeing and Early Help

	Tom Procter
	LBM CSF – Contracts and School Organisation


Apologies:
	Phyllis Sternberg (PS) 
	Academies rep (Beecholme)

	David Erridge (DE)
	Special School Governor rep (Perseid)

	Lee Mallin (LM)
	Academies Governor rep (Harris Morden)

	Carla Chandler (CC) 
	Special School rep (Melrose) 


	Item 1
	Welcome and introductions

	
	FP welcomed everyone to the meeting and apologies were noted. 
Patricia Harvey (PH) and Andrew Good (AG) have replaced Marius Karsten and Feroza Begum in the Finance Department of CSF at Merton on an interim basis. 


	Item 2
	Minutes from previous meeting (16th July 2020) 

	
	Minutes were agreed as a true record of the meeting held on 16th July 2020.


	Item 3
	Draft Schools Budget Consultation

	
	PH presented the Consultation Document for the 2021/22 Schools and Early Years Funding Formulae. For the Schools Block, two models are being proposed, as last year.
PH provided headlines on the consultation:

· The Local Authority were advised of the indicative DSG allocations of all blocks in July.
· The funding floor will be set at 2%, in line with the forecast GDP deflator, to protect pupil-led per-pupil funding in real terms. This minimum increase in 2020/21 allocations will be based on the individual school’s NFF allocation in 2020/21. 
· The Schools Block amount is £137.7 million based on national funding formula

· Minimum per-pupil levels have to be set at least £4000 for primary and £5,150 for secondary. 
· Schools will also receive an additional £180 for primary pupils and £265 pupils to cover Teachers’ Pay Grant and Teachers’ Pension Employer Contribution Grant. These were previously funded through separate grants. 
· All schools should attract their full allocation under the formula but Local Authorities are able to set a cap under the local formula model. Merton have not done this. 

Option A is based on the National Funding Formula model, and Option B is the local funding formula model.
Growth funding will be based on the same methodology as last year.
High Needs Funding will be set at 8% per head. Gains are capped at 12% to enable Local Authorities to plan for an increase in the 2-18 population. This is based on the High Needs allocation for 2020/21. 

The Local Authority is able to transfer from Schools Block to other blocks with Schools Forum approval at 0.05% - above 0.05% will require a disapplication (or any amount without Schools Forum approval).

There are pressures on the High Needs Block nationally and a DSG Recovery Plan has been introduced to address this. PH noted that the High Needs Block is due for another review by the DfE. SEND Consultation should have addressed some of the High Needs Block pressures and this is awaiting publication. 

Schools Block Funding

Amount for 2021/22 is indicative. This is because of the Teachers Pay Grant that has been included in this. 

Table 2: Split of DSG over four blocks.

PH noted the following -

· High Needs Block – there has been a small increase in funding in comparison to the pressures. 

· Early Needs Block is based on last years’ figures as we do not have the final allocation until July of the following year. 

Local Authorities have the choice to use the National Funding Formula (Option A) or set their own local school funding formula (Option B).  

Minimum per pupil funding for Merton is set by the ESFA at £5,548.
Local Authorities have the freedom to set the minimum funding guarantee – this can be set between 0.5 and 1.84%. For the proposed models, this has been set at 1.84%, as last year. 

The National Funding Formula option was used last year. When a National Funding Formula is imposed on all authorities in future, this would impact negatively on funding for schools if they had previously followed a local funding formula. 
Minimum per pupil funding (MPPF) is variable based on outer London cost adjustment. JW queried if we know what other boroughs similar to Merton are setting this at.  
PH noted that every area has a cost adjustment set by the DFE. Merton’s adjustment is £5,548. Tower Hamlets is the only London borough with the highest MPPF. Distribution is set nationally.

It is proposed to transfer £660k from Schools Block to High Needs Block to meet pressures – this is subject to Schools Forum approval.

APT has to be submitted to the ESFA in January with final allocations. School budgets will be notified by February. 

Allowable formula factors – the following three compulsory factors must be used in the formula.

· Basic per pupil entitlement: Age-Weighted Pupil Units (AWPUs) 

· Deprivation: either based on Free School Meals (FSM) data or Income Deprivation Affecting Children Index (IDACI) bands, or both. 

· Minimum level of per pupil funding for primary and secondary schools 

The proposal is to delegate 92.10% to the pupil-led factors. This will be based on the January 2021 census.

As part of the Schools Block, there is the option of de-delegation for maintained schools. This has to be calculated on the October 2020 census to calculate the funding if schools wish to de-delegate the funding back to the Local Authority. This has to be agreed by Schools Forum members line by line. 

De-delegation of funding (Table 4)
For the Consultation paper, these are set the same as last year as we do not yet have the census information. Agreement will be made at the Schools Forum meeting in January 2021. 

Growth fund criteria is the same as last year, to support schools with extra costs in providing additional classes in September where they are requested by the LA to go above their PAN to meet the shortage of places in the area. It is proposed to fund the growth fund £640k – allocation by phase £180k for primary and £320k for secondary. 
JW noted that her understanding from primary heads is that they were being asked to cut numbers, and there is an excess of places in primary schools. PH explained that whatever is not spent from the Growth Fund is automatically redistributed to schools through the formula in the next year. TP also notd that primary numbers still have a lag where number has not quite reached Year 6 and this model is reviewed annually. AG noted that the Growth Fund is only utilised where the LA request this expansion, if school numbers are increasing, that is absorbed by the schools. 
All of the models in the consultation paper are based on the October 2019 consultation paper. If there is a drop in census, this will automatically affect schools budget and allocation of the Schools Block DSG. 

PH noted that the transfer to the High Needs Block is not sufficient to cover the growth in EHC plans. 

There was discussion around the timing of sending the consultation to Headteachers on the first day of the second lockdown. It was agreed to postpone sending it until Monday. 

The Central School Services Block was introduced in 2018/1. This is based upon statutory duties held by the authority for historic commitments and ongoing central functions. 

Table 7 (Centrally Retained Funding) Schools Forum has to approve the budget line by line. 

Early Years Block
The proposal for Early Years Funding is the same as the previous year. 5% is retained, and 95% is paid directly to Early Years Providers through the Early Years Single Funding Formula (EYSFF). Funding is calculated by multiplying a base rate by the number of hours on a termly basis (minimum 3 times a year). This is based on actual hours of take-up using a head count. Any changes to Early Years formula would be subject to a separate consultation. 

The Local Authority set their own funding formula which is subject to the following criteria:
4.2.3 For 3 and 4 year olds, there are two compulsory factors that must be used in the 

formula: 

• Basic rate per child/pupil based on an hourly rate 

• Deprivation 

4.2.4 There are also 4 optional supplementary factors as detailed below: 

• Rurality/sparsity 

• Flexibility 

• Quality 

• English as an Additional Language (EAL) 
AJ noted that these 4 optional factors are not included in the Merton formula. 
4.3

Contingencies at the end of financial year can be passed to providers subject to Schools Forum approval. 

High Needs Block

The High Needs Block supports provision for children and young people from 0-25. For 2021, the funding floor is set at 8%. Gains cap will be set at 12%. Last year the gains cap was set at 17% and some authorities did receive this increase. Merton’s forecast is to only see an 8% increase in funding which is not enough to fund the historic underfunding in relation to the increase in EHCPs. 

Table 9 shows Merton’s High Needs Block distribution. PH noted that the proposal to transfer from Schools Block to High Needs Block does not alleviate the pressures in the High Needs Block. 

For mainstream settings, schools contribute the first £6000 of additional support, and top-up funding is agreed when an EHCP is processed which is funded by the Local Authority through banding. 
Specialist SEN and LDD settings will receive the base funding as per the Government DSG regulations of £10,000 per place. 

For the Pupil Referral Unit, there is a local agreement to pay £3000 per excluded pupil and receive £3000 for each reintegrated pupil. 

PH noted the high cost of independent provider placements if a place is unavailable within the borough. 
The cost pressure on Merton’s high needs block at the end of September 2020 was forecast at £14m for the 2020/21 financial year. The cost pressure is expected to continue. 

Over the past 3 years Merton has increased its Additional Resourced Provision as well as expanded Special Schools. There are further plans for expansion.
A sub group of the Schools Forum has been established to look at further strategies to address the pressures on the High Needs Block.  

A reviewed version of the DSG Recovery Plan will be brought to Schools Forum in January for approval. FP queried if many other authorities are in this position. PH noted that in 2018/19, 63 Local Authorities (or around a third) had DSG overspend on High Needs Block.
JW queried how much the Local Authority has borrowed to fund the Schools Block and what the limits are. JMc noted that there is an overspend, and for accounting purposes, money has to be put to one side. The DfE has been clear that general fund is not expected to be subsidising the DSG pressures and there are regulations around this. 


	Item 4
	Insurance

	
	TP attended the meeting to discuss the new alternative insurance being offered by the DFE.

When this was raised previously, Schools Forum felt it was too late to carry out any diligence for 2020/21 financial year but wished to consider again for 2021/22. 
HD noted that he works in the insurance industry and has looked at the comparison of the insurance options available. The current offer through Merton appears to provide wider cover in most areas, e.g. cyber cover which would not be included in the DfE alternative, along with other areas. 
AG also flagged the importance of noting what is included in the existing insurance that is not in the DfE offer. 
PH is part of the DfE’s School Business Managers Network for London. She noted that when dealing with the Local Authority regarding a claim, you can contact them directly. For claims through the DfE’s offer, the school would have to use an online portal which can involve slow response times. 
FP queried what the view is of Moji Odusoga (Insurance Manager at LBM). TP noted that the options have been presented for a comparison using facts, for the Schools Forum to make a decision. 

It was agreed it would be useful for a small group to look in detail at the comparisons and bring back to the next meeting to proceed with a consultation with schools. TP will contact School Business Managers for volunteers to support this from a school perspective. HD will also take part in this.
TP noted that Schools Forum are empowered to make Insurance a de-delegated item (which would be the DFE insurance). JW asked if this applies to all schools or only local authority maintained schools. TP will check this technicality as not all schools buy into the current Local Authority insurance offer. 


	Item 5
	Any Other Business

	
	Date of next meeting: 28th January 2021, 4pm
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